Summary Pasco Cogen Event on December 15, 2008
According to FPSC Rule 25-17.086, “Periods During Which Purchases are Not Required”, Progress Energy Florida (PEF) is providing notice to the Florida Public Service Commission that PEF reduced the maximum output of the Pasco Cogen facility by 26 MW on 12/15/08 starting at 10:18 hours until 15:57 hours on 12/17/08.  The Pasco Cogen facility is interconnected to the PEF transmission system at PEF’s Union Hall substation.  PEF took this action in its capacity as Transmission Operator in order to ensure the reliability of the transmission system and prevent equipment damage.
The event began the morning of 12/15/08 when contingencies studies were performed on the system, which confirmed contingencies seen in previous studies.  With the Union Hall to Trilby 69 kV line open, Tampa Electric Company (TEC) was seeing the following contingency:  For the loss of the Dade to Richmond, TEC’s Fort King to San Antonio 69 kV line would overload to 133 % with Pasco Cogen at full load (116 MW).  At 10:18 on 12/15/08 Pasco Cogen was asked to reduce their output to 90 MW.   Once Pasco Cogen reported to be stable at 90 MW the switching started to remove the Union Hall to Trilby 69 kV line from service.  The work was a pre-arranged outage to upgrade the metering equipment in order to prepare for TEC to take ownership of the Union Hall Substation scheduled for 1/1/09.

Prudent operating practice as well NERC standards require that PEF mitigate first contingency System Operating Limit Violations (SOLVs), such as the one for this event on a pre-contingency basis.  After executing contingency studies and identifying the constraining parameters, at 10:18 on 12/15/08 PEF contacted Pasco Cogen and requested that the unit reduce output by 26 MW.  After execution of the request, post contingency loading of the monitored elements (remaining lines) was reduced to acceptable values.  Pasco Cogen was notified at 15:57 on 12/17/08 that it could resume normal operation up to full output.
On 12/17/08 PEF confirmed with Tampa Electric Company that the Dade to Richmond 69 kV line was going to be removed from service as scheduled 12/18/08 0700 – 12/20/08 1700.  The work to be performed was to upgrade the metering equipment in order to prepare for TEC to take ownership of the Union Hall Substation scheduled for 1/1/09.  Studies confirmed that with the Dade to Richmond 69 kV line open, the loss of the Union Hall to Trilby 69 kV line would overload TECO’s Fort King to San Antonio 69 kV line to 133 % with Pasco Cogen at full load (116 MW).

During the first outage of the Union Hall to Trilby 69 kV Line, Pasco Cogen Management had been talking to the PEF Cogeneration and Renewables Department about the current de-rate and compensation per the contract that is in place.  Pasco Cogen management decided to keep the unit completely offline during the work scheduled on the Dade to Richmond 69 kV Line.  Pasco Cogen did decide to come online to test the unit on 12/18/08 at reduced output.
